


































 

800 FIELD DRIVE   •   LAKE FOREST, ILLINOIS 60045   •   TEL 847.234.2600   •   WWW.CITYOFLAKEFOREST.COM 

 

 

STAFF REPORT AND RECOMMENDATION  

TO:  Chairman Bass and members of the Zoning Board of Appeals 

DATE:  January 22, 2024  

FROM: Catherine Czerniak, Director of Community Development 

SUBJECT: Gorton Center – Update to Special Use Permit  

 

Property Owner 

The City of Lake Forest   

220 E. Deerpath 

Lake Forest, IL  60045 

Property Location 

400 Illinois Road  

Zoning District 

GR-3 – General Residence 

District 

  

 

Owner:  City of Lake Forest 

Tenant Representative:  Gorton Center 

Amy Wagliardo, Executive Director   

 

 

Portions of this report are repeated from the December 11, 2023, staff report on 

this petition.   

 

Summary of the Request 

This is a request for consideration of an update to the Special Use Permit (“SUP”) 

that was approved for the Gorton Community Center in 1998 to allow at that 

time, a significant expansion of what is today, the Gorton Center.  The 1998 SUP 

has little detail and does not provide an overview of the activities permitted on 

the site or establish any parameters for activities or events.  Much like Elawa 

Farm, the uses and activities that occur at the Gorton Center have evolved 

overtime.  In particular, during the Covid shut down, the Gorton Center 

experimented with outdoor activities to allow community members to gather 

safely.  Although the level of outdoor activities hosted by the Gorton Center has 

declined from the numbers seen during Covid, the desire to continue to offer 

outdoor activities, concerts, films, and other events periodically throughout the 

spring, summer, and fall is in direct response to community interest and requests.     

 

Importantly, an update to the SUP at this time will put in place some parameters 

for events and activities at the Gorton Center.  The current SUP establishes no 

such parameters.      

 

The update to the SUP now proposed is intended to document the range of uses 

that occur at Gorton, establish some parameters for use as determined to be 

appropriate recognizing that Gorton is located adjacent to single family homes, 
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and to provide clarity for all stakeholders.  Although the parameters established 

through this update may not be perfect for any of the stakeholders, as some 

members of the Board are aware, SUPs and the associated parameters often 

need to be revisited and modified from time to time.  Elawa Farm is a great 

example of how uses and an SUP can evolve.  Challenges at Elawa were 

addressed through several updates to the SUP and today, Elawa Farm is thriving, 

and the interests of various stakeholders appear to be fairly well balanced.   

 

Gorton Center, like many other non-residential community oriented uses in Lake 

Forest, is located in a residential zoning district and adjacent to (to the north 

and east) and across the street from (to the south) single family residences.  

Many of the homes, garages and outbuildings in the area were constructed 

long before current zoning setback requirements and as a result, structures in this 

neighborhood are in close proximity to each other.  Historically, Gorton was an 

elementary school, a use which generates a significant amount of activity.  As 

briefly described below, extraordinary community efforts have preserved this 

important historic building.  Permitting and supporting adaptive reuse of the 

building is critical to the ability to preserve, maintain, and update the building 

long into the future.  The SUP process has been used in Lake Forest for decades 

to support adaptive reuse of structures that, like the Gorton building, are part of 

the fabric of the community.           

 

Brief History 

Like Elawa Farm, Gorton is owned by the City of Lake Forest and exists today 

because of the commitment of past and present Lake Forest residents who 

rallied on more than one occasion to preserve and adaptively reuse the 

building and site for the benefit of the community.  Gorton School was closed in 

1971 after a unanimous vote by the District 67 Board to do so.  The school 

building stood vacant for a year and a half until local residents, led by Mr. and 

Mrs. H. Brooks, saved the building from demolition and the “Gorton Community 

Center” was created and as described at that time, was opened for community 

meetings.   

 

In 2010, the community again rallied and today, the Gorton Center, is thriving 

and as envisioned by forward thinking residents in the early 1970’s, is one of the 

many treasures in the community.   

   

Board Review of this Petition to Date 

The Zoning Board of Appeals opened the public hearing on this petition in 

December 2023.  The Board heard a presentation from Gorton Center 

representatives, received written and verbal public comment, and received a 

report from City staff.  After discussion and deliberation, the Board voted to 

continue consideration of the petition and requested some additional detail on 

the range of events currently held at the Gorton Center, some specifics around 
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the frequency and activity associated with the various events, and high level 

information on the relationship between the events and Gorton’s financial 

viability.  As the Board is aware, the economics of any stakeholder, petitioner or 

neighbor, are not under the Board’s purview.  As background information, the 

Lease Agreement between the City and the Gorton Center is included in the 

Board’s packet.  Again, the Lease is not under the purview of the Board but is 

provided to offer some additional background. 

  

Overview  

❖ Why is an update to the SUP appropriate at this time?     

  

As noted above, Gorton has evolved over time and as a non-residential use in a 

residential zoning district, a community center must be authorized by a Special 

Use Permit.  An update to the Gorton SUP is long overdue.  An updated SUP will 

provide clarity and clear authorization for the variety of activities that occur at 

the site and set some limitations for the benefit of the neighboring residents and 

the larger community.  The City has been remiss in not initiating an update 

sooner.   

 

❖ What has changed at the Gorton Center over the years?     

 

To remain viable, the Gorton Center continuously explores new opportunities to 

provide engaging, educational, entertaining, and fun activities for all ages while 

at the same time, remaining financially viable.  During the pandemic, Gorton 

pivoted to outdoor activities in the parking lot including movies, musical events, 

and community celebrations of various types.  These activities were well 

received and continue today on a more limited basis than during the 

pandemic, but the outdoor activities have become a Gorton Center tradition.     

 

The City, in conjunction with the Gorton Center, is proposing to replace and 

enlarge the terrace at the northwest corner of the building.  This terrace, as an 

expanded outdoor space, is located close to neighboring residential properties, 

within about 20 feet.  Use of the terrace should be limited to lower intensity 

activities without amplified sound.  (Amplified sound is defined later in this 

report.)  The terrace entrance should not be used as a location for deliveries, 

event setup, or as a service entrance.       

 

❖ Why should there be any limits or parameters for activities that take place 

at the Gorton Center?   

 

Special Uses, non-residential uses in residential zoning districts, are not permitted 

outright and require special review, a public hearing, and in almost every case 

are limited by conditions and operational parameters.  This is true for churches, 
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the College, the hospital, private clubs, Ragdale, Grove Campus, and Elawa 

Farm.    

 

❖ How is the Gorton Center similar to or different from other Special Uses in 

the community? 

 

Like some other Special Uses in the community, Ragdale, Grove Campus, and 

Elawa Farm, Gorton Center is a tenant in a City owned historic building.  The City 

itself does not have uses for these historic structures but the buildings are able to 

be preserved as community resource because of the efforts of not for profit 

groups to use these facilities to provide unique community centered uses.  Uses 

that benefit the overall community for the long term.     

 

Like some other Special Uses such as Elawa Farm, the Winter Club, and Lake 

Forest College, from time to time, events are held at these facilities that bring 

activity, vehicles, and noise to the surrounding neighborhood.  For the most part, 

the surrounding homes have for many decades co-existed with these non-

residential uses experiencing impacts at times which are mitigated and limited 

by parameters detailed in each SUP. 

 

Unlike many of the other non-residential uses in the community, the Gorton 

Center is located at the edge of a residential neighborhood.  It is at a point of 

transition between more intense uses, the Central Business District, public parking 

lots, and the railroad tracks, which all generate activity and noise, and the 

residential neighborhoods. 

 

Recommended Permitted Activities 

 

Indoor Activities 

On a daily basis Gorton Center is a busy place with a multitude of different 

activities occurring at any one time and throughout the day and evening hours.  

Gorton Center is constantly exploring new opportunities to meet the needs and 

interests of the community.  Recognizing the need for the Gorton Center to be 

flexible and responsive, the permitted activities listed below are intended to 

define the overall character and type of activities with the understanding that 

not all specific activities may be called out.  The Indoor Activities are classified in 

three ways:  1)  Community activities:  managed, planned, and organized by 

Gorton and open to the public including both ticketed and non-ticketed events 

and activities.  2)  Tenant activities:  managed, planned, and organized by 

tenants that hold ongoing leases for space in the building.  3)  Private rentals: 

single event parties, celebrations, memorials, funerals, and gatherings hosted by 

private individuals not open to the public.   
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  Community and Tenant Activities 

1. The range of activities permitted on a daily basis include the following and 

other activities that are determined by the City to be similar in nature, 

intensity, and impact. 

a. Classes, programs, meetings, childcare and preschool, lectures, 

camps, theatrical and musical productions and youth programs. 

b. Ongoing leasing of space to various not for profit community 

groups and individuals offering classes and programs. 

c. Community events. 

 

Private Rentals 

2. Private rental of various spaces inside the Gorton Center building for single 

day or single evening events is permitted for the following activities and 

other activities that are determined by the City to be similar in nature, 

intensity, and impact.   

a. Parties, celebrations, funerals and memorials, meetings.    

 

Outdoor Activities 

The Gorton Center offers a range of outdoor activities which are held in the 

parking lot on the Gorton Center site and on the City owned grassy area just to 

the north of the parking lot.  The Outdoor Activities are for the most part 

managed, planned, and organized by Gorton with a few outdoor activities 

hosted by local not for profit groups such as the GLASA Walk/Run.     

 

A temporary stage or platform is set up along the south side of the parking lot, 

facing north, during the summer months to support the outdoor activities.  

Locating the stage facing either east or south would direct amplified sound 

toward the neighboring properties.  Locating the stage facing west, with the 

stage backing up to the Gorton building, limits emergency access and general 

ingress and egress to the building.  Optimally, the stage, or at least the speakers 

on the stage should be directed slightly to the northwest, with the stage along 

the south property line, but slightly angled to direct sound toward the railroad 

tracks and the Central Business District.   

 

As noted in the statement submitted by the Gorton Center, all outdoor events 

end by 10 p.m. 

 

There is an outdoor playground near the northeast corner of the building.  This 

area is not accessible to the public and is used by children attending the 

Children’s Learning Center located on the first floor in the northwest corner of 

the building.        
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As noted above, plans are moving forward to replace the terrace at the 

northwest corner of the building.  The terrace should be limited to low intensity, 

passive uses. 

  

*** 

 

Recommended Conditions of Approval 

1. Parking.  Employee, tenants, and users of Gorton Center should be 

directed to park in the on site lot or in the public City owned parking lots in 

the area, to the north and to the west.  Parking on neighboring residential 

streets is not permitted.  

  

2. End time.  Private rental events in the Stuart or Nagel Rooms shall end by 

midnight.  Loitering in the parking lot after events is not permitted.  No 

overnight activity is permitted in the building without prior authorization 

from the City.     

 

3. Indoor Amplified Sound*.  When feasible, sound systems installed in spaces 

at the Gorton Center should be used for private events instead of large 

speakers brought in by vendors.  Current technology allows rooms to be 

equipped with multiple, smaller speakers to distribute sound evenly 

throughout the room without the need for excessive volumes to mitigate 

noise outside the building and impacts on neighboring residents.  (As 

future upgrades occur at the Gorton Center, consideration should be 

given to enhancing the sound system in the Stuart room.)      

 

a. During activities and events, windows on the north wall of the Stuart 

room and the doors at and near the northwest corner of the 

building in the Stuart and Nagel Rooms, shall remain closed to 

mitigate noise impacts on neighboring residents to the north.  (In 

addition, the building is climate controlled and the efficiency of the 

system is enhanced by keeping the windows and doors closed.) 

 

b. No amplified sound* is permitted on the outdoor terrace off of the 

Stuart and Nagel Rooms. 

 

c. In compliance with the City Code, sound levels and bass levels shall 

be kept at reasonable levels to minimize impacts beyond the 

property lines.   

 

4. Outdoor Amplified Sound.  No more than 15 outdoor evening events with 

amplified sound* are permitted to be held on the site on an annual basis.  

Amplified* events shall end no later than 10 p.m. and shall not be held on 

consecutive evenings except that outdoor movies may be held on 
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consecutive evenings up to four times a year with each consecutive night 

counting as one.  Clean up should be completed by 10:30 pm and no 

loitering on the site is permitted after that time.   

 

a. To the extent possible, outdoor speakers should be directed to the 

northwest to minimize noise impacts on neighboring residential 

properties.   

 

b. In compliance with the City Code, sound levels and bass levels shall 

be kept at reasonable levels to minimize impacts beyond the 

property lines.   

   

5. Entering/Exiting the Building.  The entrances on the west and south facing 

elevations only shall be used for deliveries, setup for activities, and for 

employee, patron, and event attendee ingress and egress.     

 

6. Capacity.  The posted capacity of specific areas of the building and the 

overall capacity of the building as established by City Life Safety Officials 

based on applicable Code limitations shall not be exceeded.   

 

7. Smoking.  No smoking is permitted in the building or outside within 25 feet 

of any part of the building or neighboring residential properties.  This 

prohibition includes the terrace and corridor on the north side of the 

building adjacent to the residential properties to the north.     

 

8. Event Management.  A Gorton Center employee, designated as an Event 

Manager, shall be on site for the duration of all private rental events and 

until all guests, hosts and service providers have left the site.  The Event 

Manager shall be responsible for assuring that all conditions of the SUP are 

adhered to including, but not limited to room capacity, noise levels, 

assuring that windows and doors remain closed, proper doors are used for 

entering and exiting the building, enforcing smoking limitations, and 

assuring that gathering or loitering in the parking lot or around the building 

is not occurring.     

 

9. Temporary Stage.  Seasonally, a temporary stage or platform may be 

erected along the south property line, near the driveway exit to Illinois 

Road.  To the extent possible, the stage, or at least any speakers on the 

stage, should be angled slightly to the northwest to minimize noise 

impacts on the surrounding residential neighborhood.   

 

10. Signage.  Any new signage shall be subject to review and approval by 

the City with the exception of temporary signage for specific events 

which may be put in place on the day of events.   
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11. Temporary Lighting.  Lighting for evening events shall be shielded and 

directed away from neighboring homes.     

 

* For the purposes of this SUP, “amplified sound” is defined as music, voices, or 

pre-recorded sound that is ongoing continuously or intermittently for a period of 

30 minutes or longer the volume of which is increased through electronic means 

that make it audible at or beyond the property lines.     

 

Public Comment 

Public notice of this petition was published in a local newspaper.  Notice was 

mailed by the Community Development Department to surrounding properties 

and the agenda for the meeting was posted at public locations and on the 

City’s website.   

 

The written testimony received prior to and at the December meeting is again 

included in the Board’s packet.  To date, no additional correspondence has 

been received since that meeting.       

 

Staff Recommendation 

Recommend approval of updates to the Gorton Center Special Use Permit as 

detailed above based on the following findings.   

 

Findings 

1. On an ongoing basis, Gorton Center has offered a wide range of activities 

to the community.  These activities subject to the conditions 

recommended above, will not be detrimental to or endanger the public 

health, safety, morals, comfort, or general welfare of the residents and 

general public.  The majority of activities at the Gorton Center occur 

wholly within the building with no impact on the surrounding area.  Like 

other Special Uses in the community, periodic outdoor activities and 

indoor rental activities are held.  The conditions detailed above will 

mitigate impacts from those activities on surrounding properties.  No 

parameters or limitations pertaining to these activities currently exist.          

 

2. No significant change in the numbers or types of activities currently held 

at the Gorton Center is proposed.      

 

3. The Gorton Center is a unique community asset not unlike Elawa Farm, the 

Winter Club, the College, and other uses.  Non-residential uses are 

commonly found imbedded in residential zoning districts throughout the 

community.  Conditions of the various Special Use Permits regulate the 

activities recognizing the proximity to neighboring homes.  Gorton Center 

adds value and distinction to the community and as limited by the 

conditions of approval as recommended, will not impede the normal and 
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orderly use or enjoyment of properties in the surrounding areas for the uses 

already permitted.   

 

4. Ongoing adaptive reuse of the historic Gorton building, which was 

originally an elementary school, furthers the goal expressed by the 

community on more than one occasion of preserving the building.  

Maintaining a viable use in the building is essential if it is to be preserved 

and continue to contribute to the community’s character and quality of 

life by providing a gathering space and activities for people of various 

ages and interests.    

 

5. No evidence has been submitted to demonstrate that the continuation of 

current activities and the addition over time of similar activities will 

substantially diminish property values in the neighborhood.  In fact, the 

relationship between this non-residential building and use and the 

surrounding homes and structures, many of which predate current zoning 

setback requirements, has existed for many decades with no evidence of 

a negative impact on the attractiveness of this neighborhood to either 

existing residents or potential buyers.   

 

6. The proposed replacement and enlargement of the existing terrace 

located at the northwest corner of the building will require review and 

approval by the City’s Historic Preservation Commission.       

 

7. Adequate utilities, roads and drainage facilities are already available to 

the site.  The planned replacement of the terrace will incorporate 

stormwater management improvements to address current on site 

drainage issues at the northwest corner of the building and along the 

north side of the building, an area where overland flows naturally occur 

due to the original topography of the area.    

 

8. There are sufficient public parking lots on the site and within walking 

distance to accommodate employees, tenants, and participants without 

the need to park on nearby streets avoiding congestion and safety 

concerns in the surrounding area due to limited sightlines.   

 

9. The activities at the Gorton Center will be consistent with all applicable 

City regulations for the GR-3 zoning district except as otherwise authorized 

or limited by the Special Use Permit.    
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